SANDY COMMUNITY LIAISON FORUM

Minutes of a Meeting of the Sandy Community Liaison Forum held on Monday 3rd October 2005 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm

PRESENT

District Cllr P N Aldis (Mid Bedfordshire District Council - Chairman)

Cllr C Osborne (Sandy Town Council)

Cllr M Pettitt (Sandy Town Council)

County Cllr P Blaine (Bedfordshire County Council)

District Cllr A Gammell (Mid Bedfordshire District Council)

Mr R Waterfield (Mid Bedfordshire District Council)

Mr S Redmore (Mid Bedfordshire District Council)

Ms S Einon (Mid Bedfordshire District Council)

Also in attendance: Mrs Ginny Redbond (Christian Family Care), Mrs Jo Norman (Christian Family Care), Mr D Robertson (Sandy Action for Youth), Ms E Pratt (Sandy Action for Youth) and One Member of the Press.
1.  APOLOGIES:  for absence had been received from Mr G Alderson (Mid Bedfordshire District Council).
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM MEMBERS (8/05)
(a)  Prejudicial Interests
There were none.

(b)  Personal Interests
There were none.

3.  MINUTES OF MEETING OF THE FORUM HELD ON MONDAY 18TH JULY 2005 (9/05)
The Minutes of the Meeting of the Forum held on Monday 18th July 2005, which had been previously circulated, were received approved and signed as a correct record.
4.  MATTERS ARISING (10/05)
(a)  List of Community Groups in Sandy
The Chairman reported that work in preparing this was ongoing and an article appeared in the current edition of the Quarterly Newsletter.
The Web Master of the Sandy Community Website had said that all of this information was currently on that site.

RESOLVED:  That the situation be noted.
(b)  Primary Healthcare Trust - Possible Smoke Free Family Campaign in Sandy

No further information had been received but it was thought that the Primary Care Trust had decided that it would be better to defer this until the new Child Centre Legislation and funding had been enacted.

RESOLVED:  That the situation be noted and that this matter may now be deleted.

(c)  Sandy Healthcheck – Implementation
Sandy Town Council had recently taken the decision not to proceed with S.A.N.D.Y. Ltd or the employment of a Town/Project Manager at this stage.
It will shortly review all of the recommendations and suggestions in the Healthcheck document in order to ascertain what are still outstanding and how best they may be addressed.
RESOLVED:  That the situation be noted and that this Item may now be deleted.
(d)  Sandy Action for Youth – Support from this Forum
The Chairman welcomed Duncan Robertson and Emma Pratt from Sandy Action for Youth.  He explained that the Forum was anxious to work with Action for Youth if there were any issues with which they could assist.

Mr Robertson said that the new Committee had only been elected in September at the start of the new academic year and had therefore not yet considered a list of priorities.  Regular weekly meetings were being held and this matter could now be discussed.  Members of the Forum put forward various suggestions that might be of interest for example youth shelter, youth council etc.  It was also suggested that Action for Youth may benefit from establishing contact with the organisers of the Building Bridges project.

Mr Robertson and Ms Pratt agreed to discuss this matter with their Committee and come back to the Forum in due course.

4.  MATTERS ARISING (10/05) (CONTD)
(e)  Applications for Grants – MBDC Policy re: Town/Parish Council Support
A reply had been received from MBDC and was attached to the Agenda.  Mr Waterfield said that he had nothing to add to the reply.
RESOLVED:  That the reply received be noted, and that this Item may now be deleted.
(f)  County Council Officer Representation at the Forum

The Clerk said that the requested letter had been sent to Bedfordshire County Council.

Mr David Wood had replied advising that he was no longer responsible for the Forum Project.  This responsibility had now passed to Ms Helen Fudge.

Mr Waterfield said that he understood that it was now County Council policy to attend Forum only if attendance was requested for a specific item.  It was unlikely that the County Council would be represented at all meetings of the Forum.
RESOLVED:  That the  situation be noted and that County Cllr Blaine be requested to discuss this matter with Helen Fudge.

5.  “BUILDING BRIDGES” PROJECT (11/05)
The Chairman welcomed Mrs Ginny Redbond and Mrs Norman to the meeting and thanked them for being present.

Mrs Redbond gave a resume of the progress to date with this project.

Work was ongoing in preparing the financial bid application.

Questionnaires had been professionally printed and distributed to every house in the Engayne Avenue area.

The local Co-op store had provided a box in which completed forms could be deposited.

Once the returns had been collated and analysed these results would be included in the bid.

Of the 300 forms distributed 56 had so far been returned.

The “drop in” day based on the Sunderland Road Pavilion had been reasonably successful and 15 families had visited during the day.

5.  “BUILDING BRIDGES” PROJECT (11/05) (CONTD)

It had become very clear during all the work in connection with this project that there was a fear of the young among the elderly on the estate.  What was particularly interesting however was that the young could not understand why there was this fear as they had no intention of harming anyone or of being a nuisance to anyone.  Clearly a great deal of work had to go into building this particular bridge.

A Youth Project had operated at Sandy Baptist Church Hall for some weeks but this had now moved to Sandy Youth Club.  Tuesday evenings for the 9 to 12 year age group and Friday for Upper School ages.

Mrs Redbond answered questions from members and said that work was ongoing with the organisers of the Youth Village and it was hoped that both groups would be able to develop a much closer working relationship in the future.

There was little more that the Forum could do to assist at this stage.  Once a decision on the bid had been made they would be looking for some form of base in the Engayne Avenue area.  It was suggested that daytime use of the Village Hall may be possible.  

Mrs Norman agreed to contact the Village Hall to discuss.  Mrs Redbond asked if the Forum would be willing to pay for the professional printing of the Questionnaire form, a total of £130.00.

The two representatives agreed to maintain contact with the Forum.
RESOLVED:  (a)  That the report and update be noted.

(b)  That the Forum agrees to meet the cost of the printing of the Questionnaire, £130.00, on presentation of a copy of the Invoice.

6.  SANDY TOURIST INFORMATION CENTRE (12/05)
The Chairman welcomed Sandra Einon and Roy Waterfield of MBDC.

Mr Waterfield said that the first TIC in Sandy had opened in November 1994, the annual running costs at that time were £50,000.00.  It had been moved from the Garden Court Hotel site into Shannon Court in July 2000.

The District Council had undertaken various investigations and reviews into the running of the service and the Best Value Review of 2002 had concluded that the TIC should form part of the District Council Customer Services Strategy together with the concept of Points of Presence.  A scrutiny review in 2004 had resulted in the Executive resolving to relocate the TIC to the new Ampthill Point of Presence in the Spring of 2006 provided that it could cover its own costs within three years of that relocation.

6.  SANDY TOURIST INFORMATION CENTRE (12/05) (CONTD)

Members of the Forum would though be well aware that central government had recently ordered the District Council to make £2m savings and efficiency measures in order to satisfy a capping order.

On Thursday of this week the District Executive followed by Full Council would re-visit the decision in respect of relocating the TIC and was being recommended to discontinue the service with effect from March 2006.  An opportunity therefore existed for the Forum and/or Town Council to review the TIC in Sandy and consider if it could assist in its retention.

Mr Waterfield answered questions from members.  Ms Einon then gave a presentation concerning the current working, staffing etc of the existing TIC and its annual costs.
There were currently 600 TIC Centres throughout England, Scotland and Wales.  They were all nationally networked and aligned to Regional Tourist Boards.

There were significant benefits to being part of the network however there was a cost of approximately £2,000.00 per year.

An alternative would be to consider a Local Information Centre without the benefits of networking but this would not receive the support of the Tourist Boards or the magnitude of free publicity materials, it would also suffer from not being part of a national information network.

The current premises in Sandy were leased on a ten year agreement with a break clause in 2006.  The lease includes a maintenance fee.
Repairs, internal maintenance, rent, council tax, water, electrical, telephone etc all are the responsibility of the Centre or MBDC.  Currently there are 3 part time staff working a total of 933 hours per annum each.  Opening hours vary on a seasonal basis.  The Sandy TIC is currently supported and managed by the Ampthill office of MBDC.  65% of the current user base is local i.e. within a 25 mile radius of the TIC. 35% is passing users.  These figures are entirely in line with the national picture.

In all customer satisfaction surveys undertaken Sandy TIC has never scored less than 95% excellent.

The net operational costs of the Centre for 2004/2005 were £46,438.00

There were ways in which these could be reduced i.e. reduction in staffing, reduced hours, not networking etc and these might bring the costs down to £35,267.00 although they would obviously also result in a reduction of level of service.

6.  SANDY TOURIST INFORMATION CENTRE (12/05) (CONTD)

The arrangement for management of the service from Ampthill could continue but this would increase costs by approximately £24,000.00 per year.

There was no doubt that the service was well established and well used.  The existing staff were dedicated and knowledgeable.

The existing service was greatly welcome by local people and it was understood that a Petition urging its retention had been signed by over 3,500 people and would be presented to the District Council on Thursday.

Ms Einon pointed out that a number of Town Councils in Bedfordshire had now taken over the provision of Tourist Information facilities, in particular she mentioned Dunstable and Leighton Linslade.

Ms Einon answered a number of questions from members.

It was agreed that further debate on this item should be deferred until after the presentation on Points of Presence as it was felt that these projects could eventually be linked.

7.  POINTS OF PRESENCE (13/05)
The Chairman welcomed Mr Simon Redmore of MBDC.  Mr Redmore introduced the concept of “POP’s” and their context in the Citizens Services Partnership.  There is also a national move towards POP’s.  POP’s are one of 3 channels of communication – telephone, POP and the internet.

A POP is intended to make it easier for people to use public services.  It needs though to be conveniently located and have access to multiple agencies.

Staff should be trained personnel but not specialists.  The aim of a POP should be to resolve at least 80% of queries at the first point of contact.  They are not simply about the provision of information.

POP ’s are purely the tip of the iceberg – there is a massive programme of IT projects and organisational change happening behind the scenes.

POP’s may be either manned or unstaffed those proposed for Ampthill and Biggleswade will open in March 2006 and will have 3 face to face staff in each with 3 or 4 in a separate room as part of a telephone contact centre.
7.  POINTS OF PRESENCE (13/05) (CONTD)

These are being jointly funded by MBDC and BCC. The next POP’s in the County are likely to be in South Beds and currently MBDC have no plans to provide one in Sandy.  
The key issue is value for money.  Each POP must be sustainable as a staffed POP costs around £200,000.00 to set up and £100,000.00 each year to run.

The MBDC Customer Services Strategy says that consideration will be given to electronic kiosks in other public buildings e.g. libraries.

He saw no reason therefore why in the long term a POP could not be established in the Sandy TIC should this service continue under Town Council ownership.  This would not however be in the near future.

Mr Redmore answered questions from members.

After a full debate it was:

RESOLVED:  (a)  That this Community Liaison Forum strongly recommends that Sandy Town Council gives urgent consideration to the Town Council taking over the ownership and management of the Tourist Information Centre in Sandy with effect from 1st April 2006 and that a suitable sum be included in the 2006/2007 Annual Estimates.

(b)  That to this end the Town Council be urged to open immediate discussions with MBDC with a view to the existing property lease being transfered to the Town Council and the current staffing situation at the Centre be reviewed with a view to a T.U.P.E. arrangement being agreed.


(c)  That a POP should be planned to be incorporated within the Tourist Information Centre as soon as the County and District Council can be persuaded to fund such provision.

The Chairman again thanked Mr Waterfield and Mr Redmore for their contributions to the debate regarding these important matters.


8.  FORUM ACCOUNTS (14/05)
The Forum Accounts 1.4.05 to 31.8.05 which had been tabled prior to the opening of the meeting were considered. 
RESOLVED:  That the accounts be noted and approved.

9.  APPLICATIONS FOR GRANTS (15/05)
Applications for Grants have been received from:-

(a)  Ivel Stroke Club 
Members received the Application and Annual Accounts submitted by the Ivel Stroke Club.  It appeared that if all of the other applications submitted were approved the Club would have received sufficient monies to cover the cost of the proposed visit.  However members were of the opinion that the work of the Club was most commendable.  Therefore it was:

RESOLVED:  That a Grant of £100.00 be made to the Ivel Stroke Club.

(b)  Sandy Community Safety Group
The Clerk reported that this application had been withdrawn the Group having secured funding from elsewhere.

10.  DATE OF NEXT MEETING (16/05)
Monday 13th February 2006.

There being no further business the Meeting closed at 10.00pm.
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